BOARD OF LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTS

Tel. No. (860) 713-6145

May 2, 2005
State of Connecticut

Department of Consumer Protection

Occupational & Professional Licensing Division

165 Capitol Avenue

Hartford, Connecticut  06106

The Board of Landscape Architects held a regular meeting on March 8, 2005, which was called to order by Chairman Vincent C. McDermott at 9:36 a.m. in Room No 121 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.

Present:

Vincent C. McDermott


Chairman


Dickson F. DeMarche


Board Member

Shavaun Towers



Board Member

Stephen Wing



Board Member

Robert M. Kuzmich


Board Administrator/DCP

Steven Schwane



Administrative Hearings






Attorney/DCP
Peter R. Huntsman


Assistant Attorney General

Not Present:

Robert W. Hammersley


Board Member

Note: The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, at (860) 713-6135.

1.) Old Business

1A. Minutes of the December 14, 2004 meeting of the Board; for review and approval.  Mr. DeMarche was very satisfied with these minutes relative to his suggestions made at a previous meeting pertaining to the level of detail in minutes.  As such, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve the minutes as written.  (Wing/Towers)
2.) New Business
2A. Audit of the following licensees for the continuing education requisite for the period August 1, 2002 through July 31, 2004.

1. Allen, Kenneth

LAR.797
20. Handy, Philip

LAR.317

2. Arigoni, Mark

LAR.859
21. Hard, Robert

LAR.407

3. Beardsley, Lois

LAR.864
22. Hoover, Robert Childs
LAR.884

4. Boykin, Elizabeth W.
LAR.990
23. Knox, Martin J.
LAR.950

5. Broadbin, John

LAR.460
24. Kraemer, David
LAR.528

6. Cameron, Roderick E.
LAR.910
25. Lipinski, Bart J.
LAR.1002

7. Carnes, Thomas

LAR.551
26. May, Charles

LAR.456

8. Chasse, George

LAR.552
27. McGee, Harold R.
LAR.925

9. Cormier, Robert

LAR.374
28. McKinley, David G.
LAR.963

10. Cossari, Brian

LAR.871
29. Okerstrom-Lang, 
LAR.783







      Craig
11. Costello, Kenneth D.
LAR.883
30. Papa, Mark J.

LAR.905

12. Dryden, Michael
LAR.887
31. Pouder, Nicholas
LAR.791

13. Eden, Allen

LAR.512
32. Richardson,

LAR.290






      Donald C.


14. Esslinger, G. Barry
LAR.600
33. Roise, Eric

LAR.731

15. Fuss, Stephanie
LAR.444
34. Rogers, Lynda D.
LAR.979

16. Goller, Jeffrey L.
LAR.932
35. Sachs, Stewart H.
LAR.672

17. Guimond, Gary J.
LAR.827
36. Shaw, Rodney

LAR.471

18. Granniss, Daniel J.
LAR.822
37. Sinnette, John E.
LAR.1000

19. Hajna, Heidi Berg
LAR.621
38. Truskowski, Robert
LAR.518

Mr. Kuzmich advised the Board that the following individuals have not responded to their audit letters as of the date of this meeting:

1. Kenneth Allen; Lic. No. 797

4. Michael Dryden; Lic. No. 887

2. Roderick E. Cameron; Lic. No. 910
5. Daniel J. Granniss; Lic. No. 822
3. Kenneth D. Costello; Lic. No. 883
6. Harold R. McGee; Lic. No. 925
Mr. Kuzmich explained that Mr. Allen called him and stated that he is late in sending in his CE materials due to a house fire in November of 2004.  Mr. Kuzmich informed him that the Board extended the deadline for all audited individuals to February 3, 2005.
Mr. Schwane suggested that compliance meetings be scheduled for all individuals who have not responded to the Department’s audit letters or whose materials submitted for continuing education do not qualify.  He further explained what a compliance meeting is and its purpose.  After an extensive discussion and review of the audit materials by Board members, the Board voted to schedule compliance meetings for the following individuals.  A brief explanation of the circumstances justifying the meeting follows each name.
1. Kenneth J. Allen; Lic. No. 797; although Mr. Allen notified the Department that due to a house fire in November 2004, he was late in sending in his audit material.  The Board extended the deadline for all those being audited to February 3, 2005 and to date, the Department has not received any material from Mr. Allen.
2. Lois Beardsley; Lic. No. 864; preparation for Connecticut Chapter meetings of the American Society of Landscape Architects does not count towards continuing education unless is the presenter on a technical topic.
3. Roderick E. Cameron; Lic. No. 910; the Department has never received any response from this licensee.

4. Kenneth D. Costello; Lic. No. 883; the Department has never received any response from this licensee.
5. Michael Dryden; Lic. No. 887; the Department has never received any response from this licensee.

6. G. Barry Esslinger; Lic. No. 600; economic outlook and marketing seminars are not task analysis items related to protecting the public’s health, safety, and welfare.

7. Daniel J. Granniss; Lic. No. 822; the Department has never received any response from this licensee.

8. Gary J. Guimond; Lic. No. 827; self-guided tours are not acceptable with out pre-approval by the Board and a curriculum is part of that approval.  “Project Managers Boot Camp” is acceptable for 6 credits only since this course is not entirely related to protecting the public’s health, safety, and welfare.
9. Robert C. Hoover; Lic. No. 884; serving as a Clerk for a Planning Board is not continuing education.  This activity is a job even if it a volunteer position.

10. Harold R. McGee; Lic. No. 925; the Department has never received any response from this licensee.
2.) New Business
2A. Application of Ms. Susan L. Brown for licensing by written examination; Ms. Brown is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.2634) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of her file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Ms. Brown for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Towers/DeMarche)
2B. Application of Ms. Jane Marie Cummings for licensing by written examination; Ms. Cummings is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.3582) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of her file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Ms. Cummings for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Towers/DeMarche)
2C. Application of Mr. Kevin R. Grindle for licensing by written examination; Mr. Grindle is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.3725) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of his file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Mr. Grindle for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Towers/DeMarche)
2D. Application of Ms. Melanie R. Voelker for licensing by written examination; Ms. Voelker is applying with a CLARB Council Record (No.2915) and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of her file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Ms. Voelker for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Towers/DeMarche)
2E. Application of Ms. Sabine Wargo for licensing by written examination; Ms. Wargo is applying as a Board-approved and admitted candidate and has passed the Landscape Architect Registration Examination with the Council of Landscape Architectural Registration Boards.  After a thorough review of her file, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve Ms. Wargo for licensing as a landscape architect in Connecticut.  (Towers/DeMarche)
2F. Updated list of applications processed for license subsequent to the September 28, 2004 meeting of the Board.  The Board acknowledged receipt of this information.
	Lic. No.
	Name
	Method of Licensure
	

	1011
	John-Alder,

Kathleen L.
	Reciprocity w/New Jersey, CLARB Council Record No. 1063
	January 25, 2005


2G. Any correspondence and/or business received in the interim.

1. Mr. McDermott noted some proposed bills originated by this Board that did not survive the legislative process.  Mr. Schwane attributes their failure to what he calls “the numbers game”.  The Governors Office looks at the total number of proposals the Department submits and selects only those they feel are important without realizing the importance of those they choose not to move ahead.
Mr. McDermott stated that the bills addressing corporate license status and emeritus status have essentially “died”.  Further he received calls from the Connecticut ASLA concerning conflicting requirements between landscape architects being members of limited liability companies relative to general LLC laws and those between engineers and land surveyors.  He stated that the later appears to be in conflict because of the ownership requirements.
Peter Huntsman stated that in general, the more specific laws control or take precedence over the more general laws.  In this case, because of the lack of inclusion of landscape architects in language for LLC’s in the engineers and land surveyors statutes, they are not able to be a part of this entity and therein lies the problem.
Mr. McDermott believes this is an issue that the Board must work on for next year because this is becoming a problem for landscape architects.  Mr. Huntsman advised that because of the role of his office and the interests of this proposal by licensees and the public in Connecticut, he can not offer the Board any advice beyond recommending that the Board pursue fixing this problem and that his office would support the change.  Mr. Huntsman recommends that the Board approach all Boards on this matter sooner rather than later.
Mr. Schwane will raise this issue with the Engineer’s Board and request their opinion on the matter.  He also needs to determine whether or not the Department can make this proposed bill a part of their legislative package and whether they can get this passed relative to the problems they have had in the past with getting bills passed.  Further, Mr. Schwane will pursue a strategy with the Department’s legislative liaison for the Department proposed bills for next year’s session.

Mr. DeMarche noted that this issue is another reason, in addition to enforcement issues, to pursue a joint meeting of all the Boards; a recommendation which has been made by this Board many times in the past.
2. Mr. Schwane stated that there are currently two matters the Department is investigating.  One involves an individual who may be practicing landscape architecture without a license.  The other issue involves a web site which offers pre-screened professionals in many professional categories including landscape architecture.  The Department has received written correspondence on this matter and has responded in writing with other requests for information for which they are currently waiting for.
3. Mr. McDermott raised the issue of the use of the letters A.S.L.A or M.L.A. after an individual’s name who may not be licensed to practice in their particular state.  He noted the difference between AIA and the ASLA in terms of use of their respective membership acronyms after one’s name.  To use the term “AIA”, an individual must be a licensed architect.  That is not the case with use of the term “ASLA”.  An example of what the State of Mississippi has done in response to use of the term ASLA was discussed.  Mr. McDermott stated that this is an issue the CLARB chooses not to pursue and something they hope individual states can resolve on their own.

Mr. McDermott asked the Board if they wish to pursue this issue.  He feels that only unlicensed individuals will try to hide behind this “shield” and this is generally not a problem with Connecticut’s license landscape architects.  After discussion by all members of the Board and their attorney, it was decided to let others take the lead in this issue and follow in CLARB’s footsteps and not pursue the matter.  Mr. DeMarche also noted that as a secondary concern, pursuit of this issue could potentially jeopardize the relationship between CLARB and the ASLA.
4. Specialty certification was discussed by the Board by means other than through the State.  Mr. McDermott noted that some organization certifications may imply to the public that an individual may be able to perform services that may be considered the practice of landscape architecture, engineering, or both.  He asked the Board if they should become more diligent about this issue.  Members agreed that they are disturbed by this matter and that this discussion should be added to the agenda for the joint meeting of the Boards.
5. Mr. DeMarche updated the Board regarding the new CLARB website.  He noted that they have recently redone this site to make it more accessible to both the consumers and Board members.
6. Mr. McDermott suggested that the State pay the full dues amount in lieu of their current discounted amount which is attributed to the State participating in CLARB’s direct registration process.   He stated that the difference in fees could be placed in account to cover expenses for the Board Administrator to attend the CLARB’s Annual Meeting.  This procedure is similar in structure to that of the National Council of Architectural Registration Boards.
7. Mr. McDermott stated the there is a proposal coming forth from CLARB’s Region 1 concerning elections.  He explained that the current election procedures involves the names of candidates being put forth before a nominating committee which then goes through their process and arrives at one candidate.  There are then opportunities for an at-large nomination in a timely manner that can be voted on.
The new proposal requires two candidates unless two people can not be found.  Region 1 believes that this is a good thing.  Mr. DeMarche noted a disadvantage to this proposal in relation to the relatively small membership numbers of CLARB.  Ms. Towers suggested making more of an effort to solicit comment from all members so they feel as though they are a part of the process.  Mr. DeMarche noted that another disadvantage is the inevitable issue of partisanship.
8. Mr. McDermott stated that CLARB has enlisted a new test vendor to administer the Landscape Architect Registration Examination in an effort to eliminate the issues they had with the previous administration of the exam.   He also noted that the previous vendor of the exam exited without leaving any financial loss to CLARB.  Mr. McDermott also advised that the multiple choice sections of the examination are being given four times per year.  As an aside, Mr. Kuzmich requested to be included on the mailing list for test information even though our State is a direct registration participant.  Mr. DeMarche will attend to this request.

The meeting adjourned at 11:30 a.m.  The next regular meeting of the Board is scheduled for Tuesday, June 14, 2005, 9:30 a.m., Room 121, State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.








Respectfully submitted,








Robert M. Kuzmich, R.A.








Board Administrator
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